VILLAGE OF SYLVAN BEACH Village Board of Trustees Meeting October 19, 2020

The Village Board of the Village of Sylvan Beach held their board meeting on Monday, October 19, 2020 at 6:30pm at the Village Hall, 808 Marina Drive, Sylvan Beach, New York. Mayor Gregory Horan presided over the meeting with the following in attendance:

Roll Call:

Present
Present
Present
Present
Present

The Village Board Meeting was called by to order by Mayor Horan with Pledge of Allegiance.

Others in Attendance:

Michael Sayles, Village Administrator
Daniel Lehmann, Village Streets Superintendent
John Porter, Codes Enforcement Officer
Harlan Moonan, Tug Hill Commission
Patrick Goodenow, Sylvan Verona Beach Resort Association
Beth Scholl, Deputy Clerk Treasurer

Approval of Minutes:

Motion was made by Trustee Campbell and seconded by Trustee Daily to accept the minutes of the Annual Meeting and the Regular Meeting of October 5, 2020 as reported by the Village Clerk.

Carried as follows:

Trustee Campbell	Aye	Trustee DeSantis	Aye
Trustee Daily	Aye	Trustee Sullivan	Aye

Approval and Audit of Bills:

General Fund	\$ 39,587.01
Park Fund	\$ 17.94
Resort District	\$ 1,933.52
Water District	\$ 0.00
EOLWPAP	\$ 31,402.39
SBSD	\$ 0.00
Total	\$ 72,940.86

Motion was made by Trustee Daily and seconded by Trustee Campbell to approve the payment of all bills to be paid from October 5, 2020 through October 19, 2020, in the amount of \$72,940.86 as presented and reviewed by the Village Board of Trustees.

Carried as follows:

Trustee Campbell	Aye	Trustee DeSantis	Aye
Trustee Daily	Aye	Trustee Sullivan	Aye

Reports:

• Village Clerk Treasurer – Reports are circulating

All reports are on file with the Village Clerk for review.

• Michael Sayles, Village Administrator

Michael reported the Zoning Review Committee has added a Mooring Regulation to the Zoning Laws. It has been reviewed by the Canal Corporation and they had no comment. The semantics of enforcement need to be finalized. It will be added to the zoning and once finalized, Michael will forward the draft to the Planning Board, then the Village Board for comment and then to Oneida County Planning.

Michael is in the process of setting up a meeting with TI Sales, which is a Flow Meter Company. He is meeting to discuss and review with TI Sales, the various options for businesses in the Village to find some options of what can and cannot be done regarding their commercial waste.

Michael gave a quick update on four houses in the Village that have been abandoned and along with the Codes Enforcement Officer, John Porter and moving to have them condemned. Three of the four owners have been in contact with Michael and John Porter and are moving towards a solution.

Michael is working on finalizing year end budget projections which will be completed by the end of the week. These projections are based on the reduced revenue and will shed light on what the Village can and cannot do moving forward.

Michael is working with APEX to activate the car charging stations.

Michael and Trustee Daily met to discuss and review the lack of lighting on Main St. They are working with National Grid to add LED street lights to approximately seven locations with as little cost to the Village as possible.

Michael met with Village Attorney Rocco DePerno and Jack Dodson to review the agreement for replacement of the Marina Dr. and Birch Lane sewer lines that the board authorized the Mayor to sign at the October 5, 2020 meeting. The Village Attorney had a few changes he would like revised with the agreement, which Jack Dodson agreed. The document was revised and reviewed by the Village Attorney and is ready to be sent to Jack Dodson for his signature and then will be forwarded to Mayor Horan for his signature.

Mayor Horan and Trustee Sullivan both commented on the excellent and efficient job paving 14th Ave.

Trustee Sullivan questioned Michael regarding the signage for parking by the Oneida Indian Nation by the Lakehouse, as it seems to have changed. Michael did confirm that they did change their signage and added a handicapped parking spot. Michael also informed the board they he is having dialogue with Peter Carmen of the Oneida Indian Nation, regarding the plowing of the lakefront parking lot. Michael reassured the board that he is working on a plan with Dan Lehmann, Village Streets Superintendent, for plowing and designating parking for snowmobiles, ice fisherman and their trailers. Trustee Daily suggested using snow as a barrier.

Trustee DeSantis asked Michael for clarification on the Main St. lighting issue. Michael replied that there are several dark areas that need overhead lighting. He identified the areas and also informed the board he is working with North Bay Electric to repair the sensors on a couple of the lights that are not working. Michael has spoken with Don Huff of Pizza King and Andy Brown of Captain John's, and asked if they would be willing to keep their outside building lights on to insure added safety, continue advertising and keep the Village lit during the winter months. He would like to ask all businesses on Main St. of the Sylvan Verona Beach Resort Association to do the same. Pat Goodenow said he would include the request in an email to the members.

• John Porter, Codes Enforcement Officer

John gave an update on the "Unsafe to be Occupied" properties in the Village.

John informed the Village Board that the first eight of twenty-four townhouses on Main St. are completed. The builder will not be moving on to construction of the next eight until some of the completed townhouses are either sold or rented.

John reported Pleasant Ave. seems to be the busy area in the Village. Four single family homes are being constructed currently.

John also reported that there is a resident rebuilding their seawall on 22nd Ave. There are some dirt piles with the appearance that the homeowner is building out the seawall; however this is not the case. They are replacing the existing seawall in the exact same location.

• Village Streets Superintendent – Daniel Lehmann

Dan reported that he has received 3 quotes for repairs on the I-03 dump truck. He will review them with Michael Sayles, Village Administrator.

Dan informed the board that repairs on the F-09/150 will be finished this week and they will be able to pick the truck up.

Dan reported that with the help of Allen Brown from the Town of Vienna, they have torn up and cleaned up the sidewalk along Sunset Park. They have finished grading the sidewalk and plan to finish and get the concrete poured before winter.

Green waste pickup began today 10/19/20 and hope to get one more pickup completed in November.

The DPW crew is tasked with picking up benches and trash cans for the winter, and should have this completed this week.

• Harlan Moonan – Tug Hill Commission

Harlan updated the Village Board with upcoming training sessions that will not only be held in person, but through "Zoom" as well. He also informed all interested that the Black River Watershed Conference will be held virtual.

Harlan also informed the board that he will be retiring at the end of the year.

Regular Meeting of the	e Village Board,	Village of Sylvan	Beach,	October 1	19, 2	2020
------------------------	------------------	-------------------	--------	-----------	-------	------

D11		$\boldsymbol{\cdot}$
		ic:
	U .	•••

Communications:

• Mayor Horan reported that he received minutes from David Carello of the Community Action Committee, and distributed them to all board members.

Resolutions:

WHEREAS, the Village Clerk has been asked to conduct such examination and audit of the Village Justice records for fiscal year ending 2020 and

THEREFORE, the Village Clerk has completed the examination and audit of the Village Justice records and finds the Village Justice records to be in compliance in accordance with the annual audit checklist provided by the State of New York Unified Court System

BE IT RESOLVED by Trustee Campbell and seconded by Trustee DeSantis to accept the findings from the Village Clerk that the Village Justice records are in compliance for fiscal year ending 2020.

Carried as follows:

Trustee Campbell	Aye	Trustee DeSantis	Aye
Trustee Daily	Aye	Trustee Sullivan	Aye

Old Business:

New Business:

• 2022 Snow Plow Truck - \$201,656.82

The Mayor asked for clarification with the Village Administrator that there will be no money involved this fiscal year for the purchase of this snow plow, to which Michael replied that the Village will not pay for the new truck until delivery. Trustee Daily did a quick review of the specs on the truck and asked for copies of the warranty on not only

the truck but the attachments from Tracy Road Equipment as well. Michael will get copies of the warranties for review. Michael informed the board that this truck is very similar to the one we currently have, it may be a little longer. He also informed the board that there was still time to make adjustments to the contract.

Motion was made by Trustee Daily and seconded by Trustee DeSantis to accept the bid of \$201.656.82 for a new, 2022 Snow Plow Truck with Tracy Road Equipment with attachments and to be financed with Orrick as Bond Counsel.

Carried as follows:

Trustee Campbell	Aye	Trustee DeSantis	Aye
Trustee Daily	Aye	Trustee Sullivan	Aye

• Renewal of Blue Cross Blue Shield Health Insurance for 2021

Trustee Sullivan was asked by Mayor Horan to review the policy. Trustee Sullivan informed the board that this plan for coverage was exceptional and most cost effective for the Village.

Motion was made by Trustee Sullivan and seconded by Trustee Campbell to authorize the Village Clerk Treasurer to renew the health insurance with Excellus Blue Cross Blue Shield, for the Simply Blue Bronze 4 Plan for 2021.

Carried as follows:

Trustee Campbell	Aye	Trustee DeSantis	Aye
Trustee Daily	Aye	Trustee Sullivan	Aye

EOL:

The Mayor informed the Village Board that Jack Dodson of Dodson and Associates is continually working on tasks for the new facility and the new sewer replacement lines for Marina Dr. and Birch Lane. Mayor Horan reported that Jack has come up with a plan for the 1200 loads of fill needed for the new facility, to be trucked in, around the community as not to disrupt the village streets.

Adjournment:

Motion was made by Trustee DeSantis and seconded by Trustee Sullivan to adjourn the meeting at 7:10pm.

Carried as follows:

Trustee Campbell Aye Trustee DeSantis Aye
Trustee Daily Aye Trustee Sullivan Aye

Respectfully submitted by,

Beth Scholl Village Deputy Clerk Treasurer **DRAFT**